As a practising Solicitor and one who has worked in the area of Litigation both criminal and civil for almost 30 years, I am extremely concerned at the proposals to reduce the number of Sheriff Courts available to hear Civil and Criminal business. As an exclusively civil litigator for the past 15 years, the number of occasions when hearings in Proofs and debates have been discharged because of lack of Court time has been a matter of real concern to me. These proposals are being considered to save cost. I practice primarily in Edinburgh. In my experience, a higher proportion of  Proofs in Edinburgh have been discharged because of lack of court time than in Haddington and Selkirk or Duns. In my experience Proofs frequently proceed in the smaller Sheriff Courts whereas they have to be discharged in Edinburgh.

Travelling distances from the courts earmarked for closure to the nearest Court will hugely impact on parties , witnesses and their agents. Solicitors are not paid for travelling by the legal aid Board. This will further reduce the number of solicitors prepared to carry out work on legal aid and will increase the legal fees of those having to pay privately hugely. At an average hourly rate for an experienced solicitor of at least £200 an hour, an extra 2 hours travelling is a serious matter. This is particularly true for motion and interim hearings. It will potentially make it impossible for many people to consider becoming involved in court action. There will be more business to be heard in the remaining courts and this will almost certainly increase waiting times.

Assuming the legal aid board are forced to pay travelling costs this will impact on the Scottish Government budget as will the increased travelling costs for witesses and police in criminal cases. Travelling costs will hugely increase for most litigants. Even obtaining a simplified divorce for those in rural areas will become so much more difficult. Courts were established in towns throughout Scotland to ensure access to justice. While I understand that money is limited, closing rural courts cannot be a sensible way forward. Existing Courts do not have the accommodation to fit in the additional courts that will be required. There are only 2 civil courts in Edinburgh. I fail to see how it is intended to fit in the additional business from Haddington without further delays in the time it takes cases to conclude.

The recent initiatives in setting up dedicated family Courts have been a major improvement in the time it takes to deal with cases in Court. This can only be a backward step. A child welfare hearing in respect of a child from Dunbar is likely to be a very expensive exercise for all concerned. The cost of reports by Curators will increase with substantially increased travelling for all if solicitors are to be based centrally. Even if they remain in rural population centres they will need to travel to court

I do not believe that cost will be saved by this measure at the end of the day and it will undoubtedly hinder access to justice.

Yours Faithfully 
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